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SoA Strategy Priorities 2015: Progress Update and Plan  

Purpose
The Management Committee discussed Strategy priorities for 2017 and subsequent years at its January 2017 meeting. This document provided an aide memoire and framework for that meeting and sets out decisions already made. Following the meeting the staff will provide detailed costings and plans in relation to any strategy decisions and priorities made.
The Tables
Over the course of 2014 to 2016, the Management Committee identified a number of strategy priorities. These were set out in an overall Strategy Plan and subsequently “Deep Dive” investigations have resulted in more detailed Strategy plans for Membership, Estates, Trusts and Prizes, Events and Property. The progress of these priorities is given in the tables below. In each table:

Column one sets out the priorities agreed,
Column two outlines the progress made to date, 
Column three: The Management Committee had a Strategy Awayday in September 2015 which resulted in a number of ideas and suggestions, these have not been agreed but are included in italics in the third column of each section for ease of reference. 
Column 4 sets out priorities and action already agreed for 2017 and priorities that might be agreed.
“Deep Dives” and Strategy Priorities in 2017
The Management Committee received governance training in November 2016 and it was pointed out that it is useful (as we have been doing) to concentrate on one or two areas for a “deep dive” each year. Past Deep Dive areas are:

2014 
Membership, and Communications including the website,

2015
Estates, Trusts and Prizes, and Finance (including preparation of a Five year budget), 
2016
Events (including Authors Everywhere) and Property.
For 2017
it has been agreed that detailed strategy plans will be produced for Campaigns, Membership and a Mentoring scheme and subcommittees have been set up to report and plan on these areas and report back to the Management Committee. Work is continuing and the sub-committees will set dates to report back to the Management Committee. It has been agreed to hold an Awayday later in the year to discuss specifically how the SoA uses funds received for bequests and any other surpluses. The Property Subcommittee will continue to oversee the proposed move of premises and the Finance Subcommittee to oversee financial planning.
The Management Committee’s five year budget approved in 2015 may of course need amendment in view of any agreed strategy decisions. 
These notes only address the strategy priorities set and do not represent the entirety of the SoA’s activities and successes across the year.
	2017 STRATEGIC PRIORITIES

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2015 and 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed)
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2017 ON

	Increasing membership
	The Membership Strategy plan set a target of 1.5% growth – a 50% increase on the usual 1% rate of growth. 
We ended 2015 with 9,525 members compared to 9,301 at the end of 2014. This represented growth of 2.4% – more than a 100% increase in our rate of growth. 
We ended 2016 with 9838 members, a net gain for the year of 313, the first time we’ve ever broken 300 since our records began in 1996 (so probably ever). This represented growth of 3.3% – another huge increase in our rate of growth. 
As well as new members, retention has increased: removals are down by 2.5%. More people are re-joining as well: reinstates are up 35%. (figs from late 2015)
AGREED for 2016
To update the strategy plan. DONE
To discuss what we mean by an author and who should be a member of the SoA at a meeting with the Council in February 2016. DONE
To discuss and agree membership initiatives with the assistance of a Membership Subcommittee which will report in the second half of the year. ONGOING

	To offer a welcoming, inclusive and supportive atmosphere to all who are interested in producing high quality content, whatever their intended format or timescale

Establish big targets, lateral thinking, graded membership, and more perceivable benefits in order to retain and recruit members. 

Go out into the field and finding out who our members (customers) really are and what they really want/need. Arrange a programme of focus groups to establish what writers actually want from the Society.
Ensure as a priority that the website supports our strategic aims.

Ensure as a priority that the website is at the leading edge of arts member organisations so it is attractive to younger members

Hugely increase the size of the membership, lower its average age and widen its ethnic diversity.

Aim for a hundred thousand or more affiliate members. 
	AGREED

To carry out a survey of our members
To discuss and agree membership initiatives with the assistance of a Membership Subcommittee.
To introduce some type of student membership.
To consider trialling a local group in Bristol.

SUGGESTED, 

To raise the target of a 1.5% rate of overall growth to 2%. We hope to reach 10,000 next year and are planning ways to celebrate and publicise that.
To agree and implement a student membership scheme (see separate paper).
To implement a “friends” scheme (see separate paper).
To improve communications: particularly around the benefits of membership.

	Engaging membership
	The key sign of better engagement with members is increased retention. Members are being kept interested by more effective communication about the rest of our work.
Monthly newsletters have proved popular with excellent, above-industry-average rates of opening and clicking through. Website visits and social media interaction are also up, suggesting we’re engaging with members and the public alike. 
We have introduced our new website and will continue to work on developing this including promoting discussion forums.
Our recruitment drive campaigns in 2015 used the power of individual recommendation – by far the greatest motivation to join. Members joined in on Twitter using the hashtag #NeedtheSoA. Although we have currently ceased encouraging this usage (to avoid fatigue and increase internal focus) members are continuing to recommend and praise us on social media. We will be considering the details of a new recruitment drive in light of the membership survey.
Our members have engaged through campaigns, social media (We now have well over 31,000 Twitter followers- up from 24000 this time last year) and events attendance.

Our new group for poets. Continues to be successful as do our other groups.
We developed a highly popular ‘Writers as Carers’ group in response to contact with the membership and are now opening other Forums for members.

We have developed and rolled out our ‘Authors Everywhere’ events policy.
We held a highly successful summer party for members.

The Author:  is a vital part of what we do.  The Author brings something different, and tangible, and is especially valued by older members and those whose demands on our advisory service tend to be very limited. Feedback in 2016 has been excellent.

AGREED FOR 2016
Membership Subcommittee to report later in the year. THE MSC IS CONSIDERING DIFFERENT ISSUES AND REPORTING PERIODICALLY
Events Strategy to be discussed at March Sub Committee meeting. DONE
New website to inform members in development. DONE
Implement Authors Everywhere strategy plan for events outside London and increased remote access. DONE
To continue to encourage members to stand for and vote in MC and group committee elections and to generally engage in the democratic running of the SoA. DONE THIS WAS HIGHLY SUCCESSFUL WITH 14 CANDIDATES STANDING IN THE MANGEMENT COMMITTEE ELECTIONS

	To carry on planning and delivering the high level of expert and informed guidance for authors that has been the hallmark of the organisation in recent years.
Work towards creating a more inclusive, interactive relationship with the membership, both current and expanded
Support and develop the new online forums to become successful in giving members the opportunity to exchange information.  

Maximise the vast and untapped goodwill and experience of our members 

Counteract the London-centred image of the Society by using the website as a stimulus for grassroots activities, organised by members with support from staff (See The Society for Editors and Proofreaders http://www.sfep.org.uk/) 

Increase contact with members, especially those living beyond London and the Home Counties, building on use of modern media.
	AGREED

Membership Subcommittee to continue to discuss and report later 

New website to continue to be developed and monitored
Continue Authors Everywhere strategy plan for events outside London and increased remote access.
Survey members and report

To encourage use of Forums
SUGGESTED

To continue to communicate the full range of our work through all channels.

To involve our members as spokespeople for our causes and campaigns. 

To use our Events Strategy to ensure that all events are well attended – looking at location, topic, timing, etc.
To repeat the summer party

To run “observed rates” surveys through our Forums to encourage website visits and provide useful information.
To continue to encourage members to stand for and vote in MC and group committee elections and to generally engage in the democratic running of the SoA. 

	Promoting Authors’ Financial and Contractual Terms
	In a very busy and successful campaigning year how authors make a living continues to be at the top of our agenda.
a.
We have set up a campaigns and lobbying subcommittee. 

b.
We have moved the CREATOR campaign forward cross industry. We got vast coverage with a successful campaign, we have met publishers and had some success in improving terms. Lobbying the Government and EU has produced a Digital Directive suggesting significant rights for authors including mandatory transparency, accounting and bestseller clauses. 

c.
we have close partnerships with UK and EU colleagues to ensure authors are protected post-Brexit

d.
We ran a highly successful campaign on payment of authors for festivals- led by Philip Pullman, our president, with many festivals (including Oxford) now committing to pay

e.
We have managed to obtain cross industry support to extend PLR to pay authors for remote ebook loans and the Government is committed to implement this. 

f.
We have an agreed manifesto of key issues which we will continue to push and develop. These include fighting on proposed plans for all self-employed people to submit quarterly tax returns
g      On the individual level we continue to support authors in negotiating contracts and to liaise with publishers, festivals, universities and others on proposed terms.

AGREED for 2016
We are now moving the CREATOR campaign forward with the Creators Rights Alliance who have accepted the acronym and aims on this issue. DONE. WE HAD HUGE SUCCESS IN GETTING PUBLICITY ON THIS ISSUE AND MET WITH ALL THE MAJOR PUBLISHERS TO DISCUSS CONTRACT TERMS

A coordinated campaign will commence in the New Year and we will be asking members to support and get involved. THIS HAS BEEN POSTPONED PENDING THE DRAFTING OF OUR PRIVATE MEMBERS’ BILL BUT WILL COMMENCE IN 2017
We are setting up a campaigns and lobbying subcommittee. DONE
We have agreed to push for a voluntary scheme to pay authors for ebook loans and are in negotiation with key industry players around this. DONE- AFTER MUCH WORK AND DISCUSSION IT WAS AGREED TO PUSH FOR A STATUTORY SCHEME. WE ARE HOPING THIS WILL BE IMPLEMENTED IN THE DIGITAL ECONOMY BILL IN EARLY 2017
We will be launching WritersUK. DONE. HOWEVER IN ORDER NOT TO DILUTE OUR BRAND WE WILL BE ENSURING THAT THE SOA LOGO FEATURES PROMINENTLY ON ALL BRANDING
We have an agreed manifesto of key issues which we will continue to push and develop. CONTINUING

	Campaigns, Lobbying and Advocacy

Ensure that successful campaigns translate into more publicity mileage.

Clarify and sharpen lobbying and campaign objectives so that they are measurable and demonstrate the impact of the investment from staff and MC members.

Continue to put resources into the campaigns that benefit all authors on the issues of copyright and unfair contracts (CREATOR) and use high-profile members to front campaigns.

Co-ordinate campaigns with ALCS and the Writer’s Guild under the Writer’s UK umbrella.

Link up with other similarly minded organisations 

Deploy funds in aid of causes that benefit writers. 

Appoint a professional, full time campaign manager 

Increase the SoA’s capacity to fight the new rights battles emerging from the digital revolution by starting a sub-committee with a watching brief and exploring the possibility of appointing a trade union organiser.

Consider the impact of increased competition from ALCS 

Look further into strengthening Writers’ Guild links including a possible merger.
	AGREED

The campaigns and lobbying subcommittee has set up terms of reference. In 2017 it will:
· Agree and roll out a campaigns template to aid us in planning, implementing and evaluating campaigns.

· Monitor campaigns and advise on priorities and emphasis
· Fix a lead Management Committee member and high profile author for all campaigns
SUGGESTED

To consider the Awayday suggestions via subcommittee and report back.
To liaise with the Publishers Association to try to agree a strengthened PA Code of practice and promote it.

To focus on contesting proposed tax changes.

	Empowering Members

	The SoA’s USP has always been individual advice and this has continued with over 1000 contracts vetted in 2016 as well as a huge number and range of other member queries and problems. Although it is extremely staff- and time-intensive, members really appreciate being able to consult a living person on a case by case basis and all SoA staff are engaged in these activities. We continue to receive very positive feedback- including one grateful member who donated the £500 we helped her get back from a publisher to our PD James Memorial Trust (formerly the Pension Fund). 

Quick Guides:  almost all of them have, this year, been brought up to date although keeping them up to date is a constant task - along with creating new guides when the need is perceived 


	
	AGREED
Change this section heading to “empowering members. 
Continue to give advice (both collectively and individually) which allows members to make informed decisions and empowers and supports them to understand their worth and bargaining power as professionals.

Continue to update “Quick Guides” and create new guides e.g. marketing guide and payment for appearances guide, both already in hand?  
Start a “We Mind” group to consider how best to support authors with issues of depression, self-worth or mental health including investigating a counselling helpline.

	Promoting a 
Reading Culture
	We continue to lend our support in the most effective ways possible, using our membership as a great source of passionate, eloquent advocates. We will be continue to support campaigns pushing for proper credits for illustrators and translators. We are highlighting the importance of nonfiction work in reading for pleasure. 
We have always lent our support to campaigns by industry partners, particularly library groups, which promote a culture of reading. In 2016 we used our improved communications and strong social media presence, as well as high profile members, to make that support more effective. 

We continued to speak out against library closures, lending our support and broadcasting news from local and national level campaigns. We are now supporting CILIP’s ‘Your Library By Right’ Campaign
We restated our demand that all schools have a library and dedicated library staff. 

We continued to promote literacy and reading for pleasure for all ages. EWG and CWIG have been vocal here and we will be continuing to work to promote the importance of both fiction and non-fiction reading.

We have continued to support independent bookshops through the Books Are My Bag campaign, 

We have recently supported the Reading Ambassadors Scheme. 
We also support freedom of speech e.g. by promoting the Amnesty Write for Rights initiative. We continue to donate books to prisons.
AGREED FOR 2016

To continue to lend our support in the most effective ways possible, using our membership as a great source of passionate, eloquent advocates.
We will be continuing to support the ‘Pictures mean Business’ Campaign – pushing for proper credits for illustrators and translators.

We will be running a new ‘Fact and Fiction’ campaign to highlight the importance of non-fiction work in reading for pleasure.

ALL DONE

SUGGESTED
Identifying and linking with the campaigns of industry partners, particularly library groups, the Booksellers’ Association, PEN and the various groups that support reading.

DONE
	Campaign to protect threatened creative writing A-level via NAWE.

	SUGGESTED
To continue to lend our support in the most effective ways possible, using our membership as a great source of passionate, eloquent advocates.
To work with the CSC to identify, support, plan, prioritise and evaluate appropriate campaigns.




	MEMBER ADVICE, INFORMATION AND INDIVIDUAL NEGOTIATION

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC  STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2017 ON

	Improvements to the website will improve the quality of information and ease of access. This in turn may save staff time by encouraging use of the website as a source of quick answers (e.g. FAQs on membership, renewing subscription, public source of basic information about what we do). We intend to streamline the news and comment pages to make them more relevant and user-friendly.
	The new site went live in Autumn 2016.
	Ensure as a priority that the website supports our strategic aims.

Make our website the most authoritative and up-to-date source of information on self-publishing.


	AGREED
We will continue to assess the Website and add improvements in response to feedback.

	Information will continue to be spread by social media and there will be more efficient and clear processes for the dissemination of news through these channels. 
	With use of scheduling programs and intelligent content aggregation we have ensured that our social media channels provide a consistent source of relevant news and information. 

At the end of 2016 we had over 33,000 Twitter followers- up from 24,675, at the end of 2015 and 18,991 at end of 2014. Our following across all our social media channels continues to rise. 
The introduction of a monthly e-newsletter has been successful in reaching members without social media accounts with open rates at 49.7% (industry average 22.5% and click through at 7.1% (industry average 2.3%). 
	Run a PR campaign to promote the work the Society does on behalf of writers and readers, stressing the new image and why published and would be published writers should belong, and perhaps promoting a discussion on Do Writers Matter


	To continue to reach our members and followers with relevant news and information through a variety of appropriate channels. 

To measure and report on the effectiveness of social media and communications activity at regular intervals.

	We will be updating our ever-popular series of ‘Quick Guides’ which are available free to members and at various prices to non-members. 
	All guides are constantly under revision. 

Most of our guides have now been rebranded.
As well as a new look and the latest information we are also increasing utility where possible – i.e. introducing checklists and templates. 

New guides are also being considered. 
	Disseminate more material that relates directly to the problems encountered by writers in today’s difficult market conditions. e.g. case studies about the business of writing (including, how to make more money), approaches to rights, etc  


	AGREED

The new website will make keeping the guides up-to-date easier and ensure they are more easily noticed and accessed by members and the public. 

We are speaking to Festival organisers to agree guidelines for festivals.

SUGGESTED

Consider the need for more new guides. 

	Contract vetting and individual advice.
	As membership increases so does the number of queries and contract vettings handled by our team of advisors. Despite the continuation of a high workload we have maintained a response time of less than ten days. 

New reception staff have undergone training to ensure they can assist callers wherever possible. 

The quality of our advice service is attested to by the many testimonials we receive. 
	To carry on planning and delivering the high level of expert and informed guidance for authors that has been the hallmark of the organisation in recent years.


	AGREED

To maintain the level of service – ensuring staff capacity and training is adequate. 

	The Author
	
	
	SUGGESTED

Continue to provide high quality and varied articles and to promote and inform of the SoA’s goals and activities


	MEMBERSHIP: INCLUDING BENEFITS, GROUPS, RETENTION & OUTREACH

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed)
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2017 ON

	See Above
	
	Establish big targets, lateral thinking, graded membership, and more perceivable benefits in order to retain and recruit members. 

Go out into the field and finding out who our members (customers) really are and what they really want/need

Size of Membership

Hugely increase the size of the membership, lower its average age and widen its ethnic diversity.

Aim for a hundred thousand or more affiliate members. 

Membership Categories

Redefine membership and introduce new grades, each with different qualifications and benefits, thus aiming to increase the number of members by 100 per cent or more and make it far more diverse, especially in age. 

Open out to other groups possibly in graded memberships: Bloggers and Vloggers, Games writers, Creative Writing Groups & Universities as well as Wannabees (e.g. £25/50 for a taster plus SoA benefits).

Friends and Affiliates


Agree a range of affiliate memberships with lesser fees which would not include contract advice or legal or tax help but all other advantages

Create a new category of ‘affiliate member’ which is free and offers information only by email and online.  Affiliate membership should be open to all those studying Creative Writing, members of writers’ groups and book-groups. 

Draw in more people currently not eligible for membership such as twitter followers, newsletter subscribers etc and many potential future members. Potentially create a lower-grade ‘Friends’ of the Society

Affiliate membership category should be the lowest rung of a ‘ladder’ up which ‘affiliates’ are invited to climb as they approach full publication. As they ascend they buy services (including contract vetting) and their subscription increases in return for which they get access to more help and to the members-only part of the website.

Offer institutional membership to schools and universities.

Affiliates or friends should be added for those who support the Society's aims (and would like to be able to come to some of our events) but don't qualify for membership - possibly including publishers and agents.

Students and Emerging Writers

Engage with creative writing courses and offer institutional membership as a way of publicising the Society as well as priming writers-to-be for future membership. 

Develop and pilot a new category of membership aimed at nascent writers, primarily targeting those studying Creative Writing at universities and their supporting staff

Institute a programme of visits by members of the Council, the MC, and others to educational establishments to stress the advantages of affiliate membership of the Society to the college/school and its students.

Expand ‘Youth’ membership as an associate member category - a waiting room for authors who haven't yet been published but expect to qualify one day for full membership. 

Established Writers

Create a category of Fellow for successful authors who can afford to pay a higher subscription for the privilege. However, this might be difficult to reconcile with to reconcile with arguments about avoiding elitism.
	AGREED

To carry out a survey of our members
To discuss and agree membership initiatives with the assistance of a Membership Subcommittee.
To introduce some type of student membership.

To consider trialling a local group in Bristol.

SUGGESTED, 

To raise the target of a 1.5% rate of overall growth to 2%. We hope to reach 10,000 next year and are planning ways to celebrate and publicise that.

To agree and implement a student membership scheme (see separate paper)

To implement a “friends” scheme (see separate paper)

To improve communications: particularly around the benefits of membership.

	Improving our services and offers to our Groups in line with Group plans. 
	All groups have been strategizing their approaches and working in tandem. 


	
	Continue to plan and work together and optimise communications. 

Plan joint events.

	Expanding our range of benefits and promoting them more widely. 
	Worked with other organisations to cross-promote events, offering discounts. 

Worked with members who offer courses and services to arrange discounts.

Renewed our very popular Public Liability and Tax Protection insurance group schemes. Increased subscription to both. 

Updated current website and continued to use social media to better showcase benefits. 

Updated promotional material including member benefits booklet to make members and non-members aware of the range of benefits. 
	Create more ‘member-only’ benefits

	Radically overhaul presentation of benefits on new website. 

Continue to review presentation of benefits in all materials and across all channels. 

Consider gaps in our range of benefits and look into filling them. 

Use phase two of the new website development to see if we can host online payment for various items and make the member experience easier and simpler. 



	We have designed and implemented the new website
	We will constantly review presentation of all pages, updating content, wording, format and images where possible. 
	Support the drive for more members with a large investment of time and resources in the website.


	Fully review and revise all pages, updating content, wording, format and images as we migrate to a new website. 

Begin the phase two approved schedule of website development, which will include adding more functionality but also fine-tuning the new features in response to feedback from members.

	Running the first concerted recruitment campaign since 2015, including an incentive scheme. 
	 
	
	To fully analyse the success of our recruitment strategy and develop with the input of the Membership Subcommittee.

	Using the growing impact of our social media channels to express the purpose and appeal of the SoA to wider audiences. 
	Follower counts on all our social media have grown significantly this year and the rate of growth has increased as well.

We launched a new social media channel on Tumblr, designed to reach followers in the 13-18 age bracket, which now has over 6,000 followers, more than we have on Facebook.

We have raised awareness of our campaigning role through social media. 
	
	The new website will have better facilities for social media integration on the site, meaning that we can provide more and targeted content to reach a wider online audience.

	Continuing to improve our promotional materials.
	All promotional materials were updated, working with a recruitment task force from the Management Committee. 

A new ‘fun’ mini-booklet was introduced alongside revisions to traditional formats. 

All materials are now undergoing a second phase of development 
	
	To produce a range of targeted promotional literature (in print and online), aimed at specific groups of potential members.

These could include a leaflets for self-published authors, poets, students, etc.

	Investigating and experimenting with advertising and cross-promotion, where possible on a reciprocal rather than paying basis. 
	We have created links with various organisations to cross-promote us as a membership organisations, our prizes and grants and our events. 
	
	To expand these relationships.

	Starting to introduce outreach events, including linking up with related organisations and university courses.
	Our first ‘outreach’ event was held in conjunction with The Poetry Society. It was successful: fully-booked, cost-neutral and attracting a younger audience, many signing up to our newsletter. The SoA has since started a Poetry and Spoken Word Group 
A second ‘outreach’ event took place in 2016 aimed at emerging translators in view that they will later join TA. 
We have reached out to Universities with a number of talks for Creative Writing and Publishing students
	
	We will continue with outreach events including possibly and event in Bristol planned by the membership sub-committee

	Developing a non-member newsletter, based on the members’ version. This will inform non-members of general issues while alerting them to our work and services.
	Newsletter to non-members now goes out monthly. 

We have exceeded our target of 250 subscribers for 2016, ending the year with 473 subscribers, which is growing steadily by around 20 per month.

We have used social media and reminders to resigning members to raise awareness of the public newsletter.

Our non-members events bulletin currently has 611 subscribers.
	
	To continue to redesign and refine both newsletters and improve performance. 

To grow non-member subscribers- and possibly to start a “friends or affiliate scheme. 


	EVENTS

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed)
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2017 ON

	To improve and streamline publicity for events, to ensure members are aware of what is going on and to encourage new members to attend. 
AGREED IN 2016
We will be providing a detailed events strategy paper for Management Committee discussion in March. DONE SEE EVENTS REPORT FOR FURTHER INFORMATION ON THIS SECTION
Widen list of non-member subscribers.

Further strategise dates of events emailings – looking at optimum frequency and format. 

Develop the events diary insert idea, possibly to be twice yearly. 

Develop and create new relationships with other organisations for cross-promotional purposes. 

To use phase two of the new website development to consider the possibility of hosting event payment facilities on our own site
	 SEE EVENTS REPORT
	
	to continue to break even on SoA events, or run at a small surplus, but not to make a significant profit or loss
To improve and streamline publicity for events, to ensure members are aware of what is going on and to encourage new members to attend (see Marketing and Promotion Guidelines). 
To research ways of streamlining booking through SoA website to further minimise events administration. Our goal is to reduce booking fees paid to external providers by 25% over 5 years

	To expand the range of subjects. For example we will be launching a new ‘Getting it Right’ series in 2015 and also running the triennial CWIG residential conference. 
	 
	Arrange a bi-annual meeting of writers and agents.

	SUGGESTED

Be more strategic with event subjects: focus on most popular and tried and tested. 

Strand all events to ensure they are targeted:  craft of writing, business, training, networking and awards. 

Run one day conferences which hit a range of these targets. 
To increase ticket sales and sellout events by offering a more targeted programme of events which are popular with SoA members, such as practical workshops, networking opportunities and talks with high profile authors. Our aim is to increase sell-out events by 10%.

	To offer events in a wide range of geographical locations.
AGREED FOR 2016
Launch of Authors Everywhere which will run in addition to the regional group events. 

To measure the effectiveness of Authors Everywhere by monitoring booking numbers, ‘views’ of recorded events and by gathering feedback.
	A proposal was agreed for ‘Authors Everywhere’ – a dedicated policy and events programme for members living outside of London.
	Develop local/regional moots - so they become self-sustaining with support from No 84 and MC.


	We aim to increase member engagement with our events by 20% through implementing the Authors Everywhere policy. We will offer live audio streaming at suitable events, video footage from events for members to area and re-running some events outside London. We will measure this by monitoring ticket sales of re-run and audio streamed events, as well as counting views of video footage against 2015 and 2016 figures.

	To finalise the pricing strategies and events protocols developed in 2014.
	Strategies and protocols based on fair pay for speakers, low venue costs and low ticket costs for members were agreed and implemented. 

Events that have run on this basis have increased the profits for events or have broken even. Some larger events held at external venues where pricing was high (CWIG conference and AGM) are the exceptions to this.
We have increased speaker fees and will be increasing them again from January 2017 to £175
We have very successfully decreased venue hire price by working where possible with only free venues and have lowered ticket prices for members.
	
	Review the pricing strategies and events protocol further in line with the 2016 strategy document.

Continue to decrease venue hire price by working with only free venues where possible and pass on savings to members.

	
	
	Brand Development

· Explore the idea for various commercial ventures including:

· Offer members a self-publishing ‘package’ in collaboration with other companies which would make the experience as straightforward as possible.

· becoming a self-publisher, 

· Publishing an annual selection of pieces by distinguished members e.g. an annual short story book to be published at Christmas.

· offering a portal for UK publishers to market their books directly, at a price set by them with SoA carrying out the financial transaction and centralising fulfilment, in a way that does not break competition law

· Develop courses on the model of The Guardian and Faber Academy to exploit the brand and generate income. These could be regional.
	


	GRANTS, AWARDS & PRIZES

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed)
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2016 ON

	To release as much money as possible to authors for grants, awards and prizes consistent with prudent financial practice.
	We gave over £400,000 to authors this year: £107,736 in prize money and grants of £307,500. 

Prize money was increased

We secured increased funding for the Authors’ Foundation, including £1 million from the Royal Literary Fund, a bequest of £432,264.99 from James Wilson Smith and the donation of half the Eric Ambler Estate. 

We have reviewed our investment and distribution strategy to release as much money as possible to authors for grants, awards and prizes consistent with prudent financial practice.

We took on the administration of the relaunched Sunday Times/PFD Young Writer of the Year Award, worth £5,000. And the Sunday Times EFG (International) short story award -
We have also taken on the Bailey’s Prize from 2017
	Request bequests. For example, publicise the re-naming of the Pension Fund and invite contributions from fans of P.D James to help her help those retired.

Announce charitable projects to aid writing and invite contributions; encourage brands to issue a plea at the end of their books.

	SUGGESTED
To sustain current levels of reward, and to be responsive to any changes in demand. 

To identify new areas for special grants if appropriate 

Where possible to raise money for prizes awarded, and at least maintain current levels.

	To encourage benefactors to endow new prizes to fill perceived gaps – e.g. a prize for older authors.
	Negotiation continues regarding a prize for children’s books. 

We have identified a need for a prize for older writers (50/60 plus). The Arts Council has agreed in principle to provide administration costs if we can find a sponsor for prize money.
We have raised the idea of a prize for self-published writers.
	
	To continue facilitating progress in bringing these projects to fruition. 

	To promote our grants, awards and prizes more widely, increasing awareness and encouraging more entries from a more diverse range of writers. 
	We have advertised widely, both in paid print and online adverts and through cross-promotional arrangements with other organisations. 

We have used social media and email to communicate to and reach fresh audiences, year round.

Entries are up in most prizes – significantly in some. 

We have begun strategising on how to ensure our prizes and grants are inclusive and attract wider entries.  
	
	AGREED

We will be applying to the Charities Commission to widen the entrance criteria for some of our prizes

SUGGESTED

To expand contact lists and to pursue all these aims vigorously. 

To encourage all people to apply for awards and grants. 

	To utilise the good will and ‘buzz’ created by the ceremonies and invite winners of prizes to ‘follow up’ with events and articles. 
	Held an Authors North Writers in Conversation event with David Morley (past judge), Helen Mort and Andrew Wynn Owen (Eric Gregory winners) and followed up on the event in the SoA October blog. 

Anne Rooney (past ALCS judge and 2015 shortlistee), Gavin Dudeney (Award for ELT Writing winner 2015) and Robert Allison (McKitterick Prize winner 2015) were interviewed for the SoA website. 
	Open up the Authors’ Awards ceremony. 

Find a sponsor for Authors’ Awards ceremony


	Develop and expand relationships with winners and prize judges, encouraging participation and coverage wherever we can, including more event features and website/magazine content. 

	To develop press interest. 
	We have received more press coverage. 

Alerting press with relevant stories. 
Targeting specific press and content-creating outlets for particular prizes/winners – i.e. local media, universities, ELT websites, etc. 
	
	Keep updating press lists and contacts. Use initial email contact to let them know upcoming announcements and try to encourage features on winners/shortlists. 

	To work with the Arts Council on mapping initiatives to provide funds for authors and developing appropriate applications for funding.
	Completed application to the Arts Council funding of the Translation Awards. 

We are in the early stages of developing a ‘one stop shop’ funds and prizes website with other organisations. 
	
	To continue the development of these projects.  


	LITERARY ESTATES

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed)
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2017 ON

	Our focus will be on a number of key estates which have identified as having the greatest as-yet untapped potential. We are preparing a strategy that will ensure we maximise the income from each estate.  
	Catherine Gaskin: titles brought back into print with an innovative digital publisher In 2013 the estate earned £224.81, in 2014 it earned £3,482.4. As of end of 2015 it has earned [£14,000].

Freeman Wills Crofts: 4 titles back into print with the British Library, 2 with HarperCollins, 2 titles with a Russian publisher and a BBC option for a TV series based on the Inspector French Books
Produced a rights guide targeted for meetings at Frankfurt Book Fair
	
	Bring other of our authors’ titles back into print and follow up from interest received from foreign publishers and agents at Frankfurt.

Continue to work on foreign rights strategy with targeted submissions.

Plan full schedule of meetings for the London Book Fair.



	For those estates where we cannot control the income, where all rights are already licensed we will endeavour to enhance and promote existing publications by working with the Communications team. 
	Used website news items, newsletters and social media to promote recent publications, productions and broadcasts – including a Larkin documentary on the BBC and Granville Barker’s Waste at the National 
	
	Continue to use channels to promote activity.

Plan events to promote the estates – e.g. an event around the Larkin exhibition which is happening at the Hull history centre / archive as part of the City of Culture celebrations later in the year..

	To work on broadly promoting all of our estates to improve our general profile, standing and visibility and increase the income that our estates bring to support the wider work of the SoA.
	Updated the website to better represent the estates. 

Used website news items, newsletters and social media to promote recent publications, productions and broadcasts. 

Discussing plans for more regular estates content – e.g. weekly estate themed tweets to create a buzz and general awareness around the estates e.g. trivia facts, quizzes. 
	
	To fully redesign the estates section in the new website – each author to have a dedicated page. 

Continue with increased communications activity and implement widened plans. 

Develop new ideas to promote the estates.

	To consider self-publishing where appropriate. 
	Experimenting with a GB Stern title which has now been digitised, proofed but publication on hold while we finalise tax situation.
	
	Publish GB Stern title in 2016 – 90 years after first publication in 2026.

Analyse success consider doing the same for other titles – weighing income against staff time needed and comparing to other ways of monetising.  

	To improve and expand the website content and then refresh this with the latest news (publications etc.). The content from the website can then be broadcast through our newsletter and social media channels.
	Updated current website. Sourced photos and biographies info for website pages.

Researched proposed new format for new permissions application form.

Have planned pages for new website. 
	
	Work with web team on estates section on new website. 

Keep updated with links to news items, internal and external. 

	
	
	Examine the possibility of outsourcing functions to cut costs such as Estates to increase income. 
	


	LOBBYING, ADVOCACY AND COLLECTIVE NEGOTIATION

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS (not yet discussed or agreed)
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2016 ON

	Promoting Authors’ Financial and Contractual Terms
	See Above and Campaigns subcommittee minutes for full report. 
	
	See above

	Promoting a Reading Culture
	.

	
	

	Lobbying on copyright, 
	 
	
	To continue to lobby on copyright and maintain the focus on creators’ rights at all levels.  

	Lobbying and negotiating on better terms for digital and ebooks and PLR for ebooks.
	
	
	

	Continuing to raise concerns in relation to Amazon, Google and other multinationals when appropriate.
	
	
	Continue to raise awareness and support. 

	Continuing to negotiate on behalf of authors.
	We have negotiated with publishers, agents and other industry professionals on specific issues. 
	
	To continue to negotiate and solidify our position as an advocate for the profession and a powerful force in the industry. 

	Maintaining and improving international campaigning and contracts.
	Our Chief Executive has spoken in Canada and the US on author earnings and fairer contract terms. 

We continue to work closely with the European Writers Council and the International Authors’ Forum 
	
	Continue to work with sister organisations and umbrella groups to push our agenda. 

To solidify our position as an international advocate for the profession.

	Updating our list of press contacts and expanding our media presence.
	We have improved our external communications, including press releases, maximising impact. We are continuously updating press contacts. We have become more of a media presence, as evidenced by tracking news mentions and quotes. 
	Ensure that successful campaigns translate into more publicity mileage.


	To continue to expand our media presence. 


	ADMINISTRATION, COMMUNICATIONS AND FINANCES

	PRIORITIES
	PROGRESS IN 2016
	MC STRATEGY AWAYDAY SUGGESTIONS
	POSSIBLE PRIORITIES FOR 2017 ON

	Draft Group Constitutions. 
	Group constitutions considered. 
New constitution agreed for Poets and Spoken Word Group
	
	AGREED

It was agreed not to revise group constitutions as groups are not formal legal entities and current versions are serviceable.

	Encourage volunteers to apply for election to Management Committee and group committees.
	More nominations received. 

Publicised through SoA communications channels – website, newsletters, The Author. 

Group secretaries and current committees used to promote interest within groups.   
	
	Use the newly-streamlined elections schedule to encourage more applicants. 

	
	We have moved some other issues to subcomittees.
We have completed “deep dives” in selected strategy areas

We offered training on the duties of a director

The Chair has undergone Chair training
	Strategic planning and governance

Allow more time on the Management Committee agenda to plan strategy in depth and to develop ideas. Reduce the agenda time for tangential or irrelevant issues.

Offer more professional training opportunities for MC members.

Establish more sub-committees.
	

	Consider the SoA’s property needs and strategies. 
	Property Subcommittee continued to work. 

Specification list for new property drawn up.   

Project Managers appointed.

Quotes and advice received on refurbishment.
Obtained detailed property report
	Examine the implication of moving and how this might affect the kind of Society we aspire to be. 

Review property requirements to reflect the notion of a vastly increased membership, the ability to host gatherings larger than at present and a profitable resource when we are not using it.

Review the property question as part of an overarching look at how SoA can best use its assets and establish the level of funding available for new work.

Consider carefully what is in the interests of members. If a new property is not going to be much used by members, for example, it need not be in an expensive, central location.
	AGREED

Continue with the process. 
Declutter 84

	Update our website.
	As above in various sections. 
	
	As above in various sections.

	Introduce further innovations and improvements to Communications.
	New website
Overhaul of Communications and appointment of new communications and membership outreach coordinator
	Change the image of the Society so it is less elitist, more open, stressing the advantages of being a full member for published writers and an affiliate member for those who are hoping to become published. 

Raise the public profile by making the Society seem less elitist

Spend more time and energy telling the world (members and the general public alike) about ourselves, our activities and our many successes
	Continue to assess success of all communications and review. 

Consider other ways to reach audiences.

Develop non-email events communications. 

	
	
	Increase the revenues of the Society.

Run the Society in ways that secures a present and future for all writers but especially SoA members; we are not here to protect a legacy
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